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Last week’s Cow Calf Corner Newsletter discussed some of the potential losses to large round 

bales due to differing storage methods.  Continuing with the train of thought of preserving as 

much harvested hay as possible, other important storage concepts can be used as the hay is being 

harvested this spring and summer. 

  

The storage site is an important consideration in reducing bale losses. Select a site that is not 

shaded and is open to breezes to enhance drying conditions. The site should also be well-drained 

to minimize moisture absorption into the underside of the bales. As much as 12 inches of the 

bottom of a bale can be lost through moisture absorption resulting from the wicking action.. 

Ground contact can account for over half of the total dry matter losses. Where practical, keep 

bales off the ground using low cost, surplus materials such as discarded pallets, racks, fence 

posts, railroad ties, and used tires. Another alternative is to use a layer of crushed rock about six 

inches deep to ensure good drainage within and around the storage site. 

  

Bales should be stored in rows, buffed end-to-end, and oriented in a north/south direction. The 

combination of the north/south orientation and at least three feet between rows will provide for 

good sunlight penetration and air flow, which will allow the area to dry faster after a rain. 

Vegetation between rows should be mowed. Research has shown that orientation is a minor 

consideration if the bales are used before early spring because the losses are relatively small until 

that time. If stored into the summer, bales oriented in an east-west direction can experience 

severe deterioration on the north-facing surface. 

  

The source of these and other ideas about hay storage can be found in Dr. Ray Huhnke’s 

Oklahoma Cooperative Extension Fact Sheet “Round Bale Storage” BAE-1716. 

  

  

https://mail.okstate.edu/owa/redir.aspx?C=l0N-wseyR0yJHi3-_BarnFgrs85PTdEITh3TVgeAtBQ3THHSdB-dYlBoij4Q-CXISGPHInZ5z38.&URL=http%3a%2f%2fpods.dasnr.okstate.edu%2fdocushare%2fdsweb%2fGet%2fDocument-1772%2fBAE-1716web.pdf


  

Is Herd Expansion Underway? 

Derrell S. Peel, Oklahoma State University Extension Livestock Marketing Specialist 

  

The effects of many years of cattle herd liquidation and the inevitable decreases in beef 

production have become glaringly obvious in 2014.  Cattle slaughter is down 6.3 percent leading 

to a 5.7 percent decrease in beef production so far this year.  Cattle and beef prices have reached 

record levels and the certainty of high prices for the foreseeable future makes the question of 

cow herd expansion one that is top of mind for the industry and increasingly for consumers as 

well.  Herd expansion will make tight beef supplies even tighter for two or three years before 

beef production responds but the sooner expansion starts, the sooner beef production can grow to 

meet domestic and international demand for U.S. beef. 

  

The January 1, 2014 inventory of beef replacement heifers indicated a 90,000 head year over 

year increase, up 1.7 percent from 2013.  While this indicates producer intentions regarding 

heifer retention, there is no guarantee that intended replacements will actually enter the cow 

herd.  In fact, in both 2012 and 2013, more replacement heifers were in inventory on January 1 

but unfavorable conditions led to herd liquidation rather than expansion in those years. Moderate 

improvement in forage conditions in last half of 2013 led to strong indications of herd expansion 

intentions including the additional replacement heifers mentioned above and a 13.5 percent 

decrease in beef cow slaughter.  Increased heifer retention has also been indicated by sharp year 

over year decrease in heifers on feed since last October.  Despite apparent herd expansion 

intentions in late 2013, enough liquidation occurred early in the year to result in a 0.9 percent 

decrease in beef cow inventory for the year. 

  

So far this year, the indications are that herd expansion plans are still moving forward.  Heifer 

slaughter is down 8.1 percent for the year to date compared to this time last year when heifer 

slaughter was down 4.2 percent year over year.  Perhaps more telling is that heifer slaughter in 

the last six weeks has been down 10.3 percent compared to a 0.5 percent year over year decrease 

for the same period last year.  The year over year comparison of beef cow slaughter is even more 

suggestive.  Beef cow slaughter for the year to date this year is down 12.7 percent compared to a 

one percent increase for the year to date in 2013 compared to 2012.  In the last six weeks, beef 

cow slaughter has been down 21.9 percent.  This contrasts to the same period in April and May 

of 2013 when beef cow slaughter increased by 20.3 percent year over year as the delayed spring; 

lack of hay; and drought conditions forced additional herd liquidation.   

  

Recent redevelopment of drought conditions in parts of the Southern Plains raised concerns that 

herd expansion would once again be preempted.  However, despite severe winter weather and 

another delayed spring, USDA reported that U.S. hay stocks on May 1 were up nearly 36 percent 

from year ago levels. Increased hay stocks in most states indicated that cattle operations came 

through the winter in better shape and with somewhat more management flexibility than last 

year.  Memorial Day weekend brought a significantly different weather pattern to the Southern 

Plains with much of the worst drought areas receiving several waves of rainfall.  The rain 

continues and the finally tally is not known yet but there is no doubt that this is the most 

significant rainfall in the region in many months.  While this rain will not eliminate the drought, 



it is very timely from a forage perspective and revives hope for continued improvement in the 

region. 

  

Though conditions are still tenuous, it appears that initial herd expansion is underway and 

modest herd growth is possible in 2014.  Heifer and beef cow slaughter totals so far this year 

suggest that herd expansion plans going into 2014 are still intact.  Aggregate numbers suggest 

that beef cow herd expansion up to one percent could be possible in 2014 but a review of 

individual states where herd expansion is most feasible indicates that net herd growth of perhaps 

one-half percent is more likely. From the low current beef cow inventory of 29.0 million head, 

this would add perhaps 200,000 head to the beef cow inventory this year and is a reminder that 

the rebuilding process will take several years.  If beef cow herd expansion does start in 2014, it 

will likely to take until 2017, at least, to recover drought liquidation since 2011 and expansion 

beyond that level could take the rest of this decade. 

  

  

Cow-Calf Corner offers a Memorial Day salute to all veterans and those who have fallen in 

service to our country. 
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